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Coventry City Council
Minutes of the Meeting of Health and Social Care Scrutiny Board (5) held at 10.00 

am on Wednesday, 19 December 2018

Present: 
Members: Councillor D Gannon (Chair)

Councillor J Clifford
Councillor D Kershaw
Councillor R Lakha
Councillor R Lancaster
Councillor C Miks

Co-Opted Member: David Spurgeon

Other Member:

Other Representatives:

Councillor F Abbott, Cabinet Member for Adult Services

Joan Beck, Coventry Safeguarding Adults Board
Sue Davies, Coventry and Rugby CCG
Altaz Dhanani, Coventry and Rugby CCG
Ruth Light, Coventry Healthwatch
Fiona Lowe, Coventry Local Pharmaceutical Committee 

Employees:
V Castree, Place Directorate
R Eaves, People Directorate
A Errington, People Directorate
P Fahy, People Directorate
J Fowles, People Directorate
L Knight, Place Directorate

Apologies: Councillors T Mayer and D Skinner 

Public Business

30. Declarations of Interest 

There were no declarations of interest.

31. Minutes 

The minutes of the meeting held on 21st November, 2018 were signed as a true 
record. There were no matters arising. 

32. Exclusion of Press and Public 

RESOLVED that the Board agrees to exclude the press and public under 
Sections 100(A)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 relating to the private 
report in Minute 37 below headed “Safeguarding Adults Review” on the 
grounds that the report involves the likely disclosure of information as 
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defined in Paragraph 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act, as it contains information 
relating to individuals and in all circumstances of the case, the public 
interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in 
disclosing the information

33. NHS Prescription Ordering Direct Service 

The Board considered a report Sue Davies, Coventry and Rugby Clinical 
Commissioning Group (CCG) which provided an update on the development of the 
NHS Prescription Ordering Direct (POD) service; an overview of patient feedback; 
and details of the actions taken by the service to address issues raised by patients 
and Healthwatch Coventry. Sue Davies, Altaz Dhanani, POD Service manager, 
Ruth Light, Healthwatch Coventry and Fiona Lowe, Coventry Local 
Pharmaceutical Committee attended the meeting for the consideration of this item. 
Councillor Abbott, Cabinet Member for Adult Services also attended.

The report indicated that the NHS POD was introduced in Coventry in June 2015 
to support a reduction in medication waste. Additional benefits included 
convenience for patients from reduced visits or telephone calls to their GP surgery 
and the reduced demand on GP reception staff and GP time. The service was a 
telephone/ online service which took orders for repeat medication from patients 
registered with participating GP practices. The repeat orders were transmitted to 
the GP Practice for approval, electronically, and then sent on to a community 
pharmacist of the patient’s choice for dispensing.

The Board were informed that the service operated 5 days a week managing an 
average of 1,800 calls a day from patients. The average wait time was currently 59 
seconds. There had been some variability where the wait was longer. The service 
had been able to reduce stockpiling and waste of unneeded medications. The 
service currently covered 40 practices with 276,000 registered patients using the 
service. Additional practices were joining the service in January/ February 2019. 
The service currently employed 45 trained call handlers on a mix of full time and 
part time contracts.

The report highlighted the benefits for patients, the CCG and GP practices. There 
were potential financial savings of around 8% of the prescribing budget (when all 
practices were covered), approximately £6m. The financial savings for the first 
three years of operation were set out.

The Board noted that the Service had received both positive and negative 
feedback from patients, which was logged and used to inform improvements to the 
service. One of the themes received from callers was that they did not like having 
to ring every month for their medication. To address this the POD was trialling 
repeat dispensing for patients with medications that were taken regularly. The 
POD was also addressing concerns that medication requests were taking longer to 
be processed by community pharmacies following contact with the POD.

The service had been working with Healthwatch Coventry to develop additional 
materials which would support patients to understand and get the most out of 
using the POD. Healthwatch had reviewed the service in 2016/17 and identified 
the following themes of improvement:
i) Opening hours for phone calls to the POD
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ii) Information provision for users of the service and future users
iii) Ensuring that users and future users of the service with hearing impairment and 
or memory issues could use an alternative means of reordering medication via 
their pharmacy or GP practice since the POD was not appropriate for them. 
The responses from the service to these concerns were detailed.

Since June 2018 there had been a 16% increase in the number of calls to the 
POD service which had resulted in an average wait time of 3.46 minutes and an 
abandoned call rate of 35%. Complaints had been made to the CCG. To address 
these concerns, improvements had been made to the call back service and an 
additional 14 staff had joined the service since August. In September the average 
wait time had reduced to 59 seconds and the abandoned call rate was down to 
8.72%.

The next steps for the service were to continue to expand to cover as many GP 
practices under the Coventry and Rugby CCG as possible; to increase the uptake 
of electronic repeat dispensing; and to continue to work with community 
pharmacies to provide timely reminders to patients to order their repeat 
prescriptions.

Members raised a number of issues in response to the report and responses were 
provided, matters raised included:

 The percentage of patients who were eligible to use the POD service
 Why weren’t all the GP practices signed up to the service
 Information about the option of electronic requests rather than patients 

having to rely on making telephone calls to the service 
 Additional information on the trial for repeat dispensing for patients with 

medications that were taken regularly
 Clarification about how communications about the service were being 

improved
 Concerns about the lack of a response to issues raised by Healthwatch 

including the draft patient information
 A request for information about the costs of providing the service and the 

cost savings for GP surgeries
 How could the service be improved to be ‘outstanding’
 Information about the lessons learnt from the experiences of the service 

over the summer
 Where were the savings from existing users compared to those when new 

patients joined the service
 Concerns about language barriers which could result in patients not getting 

their correct medication
 Concerns that the response time was longer than the average wait time of 

59 seconds
 Concerns about the lack of information about the POD service provided to 

patients by their GP surgeries   
 Details of the implications for the local pharmacists
 Concerns that patients prefer to use their GP surgery for prescriptions as 

this was a quicker service
 The potential option for hospital consultants to be able to prescribe to the 

service
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 Concerns about the closure of community pharmacies.          

RESOLVED that:

(1) The progress to date and the action to address patient feedback be 
noted.

(2) A further report be submitted to a future meeting of the Board in the New 
Year, with Andrea Green, Chief Officer, Coventry and Rugby CCG and 
representatives from the local GPs being invited to attend.                

34. Work Programme 2018-19 and Outstanding Issues 

The Board noted their work programme for the current municipal year, noting that 
the programme would be updated to take account of the request for an additional 
meeting as detailed in the recommendations to Minute 33 above headed ‘NHS 
Prescription Ordering Direct Service’.  

35. Safeguarding Adults Review 

The Board considered a briefing note of the Director of Adult Services concerning 
a recently completed Safeguarding Adults Review, Minute 37 below also refers.

The briefing note indicated that the primary aim of a Safeguarding Adult Review 
was to identify lessons to be learnt from the adult’s case and to apply those 
lessons to future cases. Following a referral to the Independent Chair of Coventry 
Local Safeguarding Adult Board it was agreed that a case should be subject of a 
Safeguarding Adult Review in January 2017. As part of the process each agency 
could make recommendations to support improvements in practice within their 
organisation. The on-going implementation and monitoring of these actions was 
the responsibility of the individual agency and evidence of progress was regularly 
provided for the Safeguarding Adult Board.

RESOLVED that the completion of the Safeguarding Adults Review be noted, 
with consideration in full being given in the private part of the meeting for 
reasons of confidentiality and anonymity (Minute37 below refers).

36. Any other items of Public Business - UHCW and CWPT Quality Account Task 
Groups 

The Board were informed that, following the appointment of Councillor Hetherton 
as the Cabinet Member for City Services, there was a vacancy to serve on the 
University Hospitals Coventry and Warwickshire (UHCW) and Coventry and 
Warwickshire Partnership Trust (CWPT) Quality Account Task Groups.

RESOLVED that Members to consider if they are interested in serving on the 
UHCW and CWPT Quality Account Task Groups and to report their interest 
to the Scrutiny Co-ordinator.     

Private Business

37. Safeguarding Adults Review 
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Further to Minute 35 above, the Board considered a briefing note of the Director of 
Adult Services which presented the findings of a Coventry Safeguarding Adults 
Board Safeguarding Adults Review and reported on the progress against the 
Action Plan which had been developed in response to the recommendations of the 
review. Joan Beck, Independent Chair of the Safeguarding Adults Board, attended 
the meeting for the consideration of this item.

Members questioned the representative and officers in response to the briefing 
note and responses were provided.

RESOLVED that:

(1) The contents of the briefing note and the progress in relation to the 
Safeguarding Adults Review Action Plan be noted.

(2) The Chair, Councillor Gannon, to convey the Board’s thanks and 
appreciation to Robert Lake, Independent Author, and Michelle McGinty, 
Coventry Council, for all the work they had undertaken in connection with 
the Safeguarding Adults Review.

(3) Joan Beck, Independent Chair of the Safeguarding Adults Board, to 
investigate the involvement of Scrutiny in Safeguarding Adult Reviews at 
other Local Authorities.    

38. Any Other Items of Private Business 

There were no additional items of private business.

(Meeting closed at 11.50 am)


